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Swyncombe Parish Council    1 Russell’s Water, Henley-on Thames, Oxon RG9 6ES.  Tel:  01491 614946

                            Email:  swyncombepc@ymail.com Website: www.swyncombe.com 

 

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting 

Held on l6th May 2023 at 7pm in the Swyncombe Cricket Pavilion
Present:

Councillors:
      Liz Longley (EL) – Chair

                                                                  Peter Willis Fleming (PWF)


                                                     Sam Fielden (SF)







Tracey Taverner (TT)







Peter Green (PG)

Officer:
                                                  Kristina Tynan (KT)

County Councillor:
Freddie van Meirlo (FvM)
Thames Valley Police:
Graham Davey (GD)  , Barbara Taylor (BT)
Members of the Public:

2 ( Gill Fitzpatrick  and Tracey Taverner)                    
1.          Welcome


EL welcomed everyone to the meeting.
2.          To approve the Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting 21/4/2022 


Resolved: That these minute be approved and signed by the Chairman.
3.
Chairman’s report 2022/2023
El said that it has been a very unusual and busy year 2022-2023 and that she would try to be brief.

Queen Elizabeth II

We had a lovely celebration for the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee on the Green at Russells Water on Sunday 5th June, organised by the Events Committee of the Village Hall, thank you to them.  A very happy and well attended event.  An oak tree has been planted on Cookley Green to commemorate the event and a hedge laid at Swyncombe Cricket Club under the Queens Green Canopy initiative. 

We were then very saddened by the news of Queen Elizabeth’s death on 8th September 2022.  The flag was lowered to half-mast at Russells Water Village Hall. The Parish Council wrote to the Prince of Wales’s Office to offer our condolences.  Subsequent to that we received a card in acknowledgement.

Parish Portrait

Just to reiterate our thanks to David Crowther, David Mclaren, Mark Alliston, Caryn Dunlop, and Peter Willis Fleming who worked so hard to produce this wonderful book to commemorate the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee.  Each household in Swyncombe Parish has received a copy.  All paid for by public subscription.
Shopping Bus Service
The shopping bus and Handy Bus – run by Henley, remain in good hands. Thank you to Peter Willis Fleming for organising the service on behalf of Swyncombe. New customers always welcome.

Planning

As ever Planning has been busy this year.  We have been actively engaging with all Planning Applications within our Parish but also supporting neighbouring Parishes. Our concern remains at over development and protecting the ANOB from it.  We retain an interest in all Planning initiatives both locally and country wide.

Bonfire Night

Bonfire night went extremely well.  However, the Bonfire Committee were concerned at the numbers that attended and are seeking to reduce them this coming year.  Usual attendance varies but is somewhere between 200 to 400 people.  However, this year there were over 600.  This puts a strain on volunteers, parking, insurance, and Risk Assessment.  Therefore, measures are to be put in place to control numbers ongoing, whilst this remains an issue.

Litter Blitz 

We have returned to organising 2 litter blitzes a year.  Park Corner and Cookley Green are taking part.  Fly tipping is on the increase, and I would, once again to ask for any Fly tipping to be reported to SODC – Biffa, it can longer be reported on Fix My Street.

Wallingford Food Bank

SPC agreed, given the difficult times we all find ourselves in, to donate £250 to the Wallingford Food Bank at Christmas time.  We received a letter of thanks in response.
Watlington Relief Road

Peter Green and I went to look at the exhibition laid on by Watlington Parish Council to advise us of the placement and design of the Watlington Relief Road.  It is sorely needed by the residents of Watlington.  The knock-on effects to Swyncombe and the B481 are currently unknown, although we have asked for the Council to give us an indication.

HGV Weight limit restrictions engagement – OCC

Swyncombe Parish Council have actively engaged with this Consultation and have responded with our concerns.  It is hoped that this will ensure protection of the B481 from any increase in weight limit change from the current 7.5 tons.

Speed Signs 
We continue to monitor speeds closely with our speed sign.  Cuxham have their own now so they sold their remaining interest to us and Watlington Parish Council, which means that ongoing we will have it for six months of the year.

 
Highways

Highways are currently working to eliminate the potholes on the B481 and are actively engaged in examining the lane at Park Corner and the road through Russells Water, although in these two latter cases it may take some time to repair the road surfaces, we are actively working with OCC to get the job done.  Unfortunately, the pothole issue is not ours alone and appears to be countrywide.

Cricket Club
I would like to thank Brett Fuller, Clive Goodall, Ginny Goodall for their leadership and hard work and all the wonderful members of the cricket club for their enthusiasm in making Swyncombe Cricket Club such a successful  and important part of our Parish.

Parish Councillors

I would very much like to thank my fellow Councillors, Peter Green, Peter Willis Fleming, Tracey Taverner and Sam Fielden for all their hard work, support, and commitment this year. Thanks also to Kristina, who, through her tireless efforts keeps us all well informed and supported.

However, I am very sad to report that after 6 years on the SPC Tracey Taverner is standing down.  Thank you again to Tracey for all her hard work.

4.
To receive Annual Reports from:

1. District Councillor – Freddie van Mierlo
 There had been no annual report sent. FvM stated that he was elected on the 9th May with 70% of the vote. The Lib Dems did well gaining 21 seats. They are technically allowed to run the District  Council,  but the decision was to continue with the partnership of the Green Party. The first Full Council meeting will be held tomorrow night in Didcot.
2. County Councillor – Freddie van Mierlo
FvM had circulated his annual report.
Priority Fund – This has now opened; the system has changed slightly. If you access the on-line portal there is clearer guidance about who is eligible and there needs to be evidence that any grant money has been spent by March 2025. There is £15K available over two years.
Social Care - Half the OCC budget is spent on Social Care to keep people empowered to live in their own homes. They also create micro enterprises for carers and empower local people to care for one or two people in their own homes. There will be a new strategy for unpaid carers. The Council were successful in bidding for Government Homes for providing small scale homes. This area remains very challenging, and demand is increasing. Two schemes are being promoted; one is ‘Shared Lives’ which is for residents with spare homes to have someone live with them such as people with learning difficulties or giving respite care for carers; the other is for older residents and young people where older people with space provide accommodation for young people. All people will be vetted, and DBS checked. However, this is more relevant for Oxford City.

Verge Cutting – OCC did no mow May but did have a complaint about visibility put on FixmyStreet.
Household Waste Strategy -  There is a consultation being held on this. OCC owns Oakley Wood Waste Station. OCC are encouraging residents to repair and reuse.

Q: SF- Asked if fibre will be provided for private residents in more remote areas. FvM said that there is no money for private roll-out for residents. If infrastructure is being put in for a business, it could be put in the residents in the same area at the same time. 

20mph – Parish Councils must request OCC if they wish to have 20mph in their parish. There needs to be evidence that residents support it and that the County Councillor also does. Once approved there is a legal process that needs to be followed. There is then a public consultation and if any objection is received it then goes to the Cabinet Member for Highways to make the decision.

3. Thames Valley Police – Barbara Taylor (BT) and Graham Davey (GD)
BT has been based in Henley for 18 years and GD moved to Thame 7 years ago and is now back in Henley. BT said that not an awful lot of crime happens but there are spates of burglaries, stolen vehicles. Recently there was a boat set on fire.  There was a catalytic convertor stolen from Stonor. They are especially attracted to Hondas and Prius’. BT stated that it is worth calling in regarding suspicious vehicles either by email or online. Vehicles can be data tagged by using apple air tags. She stated that TvP do not enforce 20mph. However, there is a speed gun that parishes can be trained on and do their own surveys and TvP will send out letters. If three letters are received, they can then enforce this. 
Q: PwF – Is there a scheduled frequency for the speed van to visit Park Corner? SPC could request that it visits this location.


 4. Cricket Club -  Sent from Clive Goodall, Chairman
2022/23 Future Projects 
1. The repair of the South Face of the pavilion is required as the chosen colour, dark green, absorbs the sun's rays, cracking and moving the wooden slats. Quotes are being organised and will be submitted to the Parish Council in due course.

 
2. The rear door to the pavilion needs replacing. This is a fire exit and a disabled exit; the door is very difficult to open and shut. The quotes for the new door will be included with the quote for the South face of the Pavilion.
 

3. Water to the square. It is a long-held wish to get water over to the square. Towards the end of the season the Club will obtain quotes to hire a digger that will cut a trench for the pipe to be laid.

 

2022/23 Current Projects
 SCC would like to thank Kristina for her help with the purchase of a new engine for the wicket roller and also for all of her support.

 

SCC President
 Brett Fuller, the new SCC President, has injected great energy and enthusiasm into the role. Organising and energising various events, including the Summer Solstice, pilot event, and second annual Six Aside Tournament. Both raised good income for the club.  

 

 Matches
Out of 19 matches played, 1 was won, 9 were lost, 5 cancelled, 1 rained off and 3 matches still to be played. There were a number of exciting matches with very close scores.

 

SCC End of Season dinner was held on 15th October 2022 @ The Fox, Christmas Common and the very successful evening was attended by members of the Cricket Club Team,  SCC Vice Presidents, and a number of Parish residents.  

There will be  17 matches played this season with 12 home and 5 away. The first match was on the 30th April and the last will be on September 24th. In addition, the Presidents shield will take place on September 3rd and the Phil Day single wicket competition at a date to be finalised.

The club has approximately 30 players of all ages and ability.

The club has  a new net for the  practice cage and are also going to get some of the fence posts on Church Lane replaced as they have rotted.

The roller refurbishment is now complete, and the small roller has a replacement engine as well.

The Club also want to hold a Summer BBQ again this year at the ground on Saturday the 22nd June(subject to PC approval).

 

5.         Public Forum

            There were no public questions raised.
 EL thanked everyone for attending and gave special thanks to Tracey Taverner who has now left the    

 Council and presented her with a bouquet for all the hard work she has done whilst a Parish Councillor.

THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 7.55PM
The  Annual Meeting of the Parish Council then took place.
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